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START EPISODE 21

BEGIN RECORDING: 

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - VENT SYSTEM - 1100 HOURS

We hear A BURST OF STATIC. Minkowski's climbing through the 
station's air ducts. The ship GROANS, and she pauses to 
adjust her helmet's camera. 

MINKOWSKI
Okay. Special Operations Log. 
Minkowski commanding. Day 6. Based 
on the encounter at 0400, I 
believe the enemy is tactically 
more advanced than my initial 
estimates. Hera's scans are next 
to useless up here, but I know I'm 
being watched. It must have 
extremely powerful vibratory 
sensors, and with all this 
metal... it's like it has eyes 
everywhere. Any creek, any knock, 
grab a handhold too hard or push 
off too fast, and - 

The vents GROAN again. She continues more softly: 

MINKOWSKI
It's using the shadows. I don't 
know exactly how it's moving so 
fast, but it's cloaking its 
tracks. Misdirecting me, and then 
striking right where I can't see. 
I need to find some way to - 

BUZZER! She jumps as her comm goes off.  

EIFFEL
(over comm)

Hey Minkowski! I'm about done 
frying up some almost-huevos 
rancheros. Is your mouth watering 
for some golden delicious - well, 
they're kinda green and stringy, 
but I think I've really pushed the 
culinary envel- 

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel! I already told you, this 
is a Priority One mission. You're 
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not supposed to use this line 
except to report a sighting. 

EIFFEL
Tell me you're not still playing 
tag with the Plant Monster? 

MINKOWSKI
It isn't - look, I'm hunting this 
thing down before it strangles us 
in our sleep. What's on your 
agenda for today?  

EIFFEL
Uh, today I was gonna try 
rebooting the sensory array so 
that we can get a better readout 
of the-

MINKOWSKI
Ugh. Useless.  

EIFFEL
Hey. I know the Plant Monster 
isn't exactly Bambi's Mom, but 
harm has it really done? Can't we 
just let sleeping dogweeds lie?  

MINKOWSKI
It chose to escalate hostilities, 
not me. 

EIFFEL
(you weirdo)

It took a screwdriver.  

MINKOWSKI
How do we know that's all it 
took?! Or what it wants the 
screwdriver for?! This thing is 
sentient, Eiffel. It's clever, and  
it can plan. 

The metal CREAKS.  

EIFFEL
Yeah, but if all it's doing is - 

MINKOWSKI
It's absurd enough we've shared 
the station with a rogue, 
unidentified life form for months. 
I refuse to just do nothing before 
the situation spirals out of 
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control! Before it blindsides us 
with -  

More REALLY OMINOUS CREAKING. 

MINKOWSKI
- with... did you hear that?!

EIFFEL
No. Are you sure you're -  

MINKOWSKI
(angry whisper)

Shut up. 

BEAT. CREEEEAAAAK. 

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel, it's - 

Suddenly, the Plant Monster ROARS. Minkowski COCKS HER GUN. 
Several somethings WHIP BY the mic and Minkowski goes down 
with A THUD. THUNK THUNK THUNK. Then QUIET.  

EIFFEL
Uh... Minkowski? 

CUT TO:

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - VENT SYSTEM - 1600 HOURS

We hear A BURST OF STATIC. It's the following day. 

MINKOWSKI
Special Operations Log. Minkowski 
commanding. Day 7. My sweep of 
foredeck ventilation system's 
ongoing. No results yet, but I'm 
tracking a series of what I... 
guess are prints? These long, wavy 
lines scored into the metal. I 
don't think they're wear marks on 
the vents. They may be thorns, 
some sort of tiny claw it's using 
to lever itself. Maybe teeth. That 
might be how it's - 

BUZZER.

EIFFEL
(over comm)

Hey, Minkowski! What are you up 
to? 
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MINKOWSKI
The mission, Eiffel, and I've told 
you about using this line for - 

EIFFEL
Wait, wait, wait, I thought you 
agreed to take it easy today. Hera 
and I are gonna have our epic pong 
rematch! We need you to ref! 

MINKOWSKI
One: that would be an incredibly 
inane waste of my time. Two: I'm 
the Commander. I don't have to 
"agree" to anything. 

EIFFEL
See, that's funny, Commander, 
because I have a very vivid memory 
of you agreeing to put down your 
Holy Hand Grenades and chillax. 
You know, while I POPPED YOUR 
SHOULDER BACK IN PLACE?! And - 

CLICK. Minkowski SHUTS OFF the Comms. 

MINKOWSKI
God, he's insufferable. 

(clears her throat)
I think I understand how this 
thing moves now. It was pretty 
simple to extrapolate its 
patterns, partition the station 
into a Cartesian grid, and ID the 
hostile zones. Only six hours.

The vent she's in GROANS a little. 

MINKOWSKI
(whispering)

Alright. Approaching the line into 
Zone 1 now. Weapons free. No 
visual yet... Turning left, up, 
into dark territory... 

A BEAT. 

Then we hear something TAPPING SOFTLY on the metal. 
Minkowski inches forward. 

MINKOWSKI
(I'm hunting wabbits)

C'mere, you slimy thief. 
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A BIG METALLIC BANG. GUNFIRE GUNFIRE GUNFIRE. Metal 
RUMBLES, and then with a CRASH, TEARS APART. 

MINKOWSKI
Did...did I get it? 

It's quiet for a BEAT. 

Then we hear the PA CHIME. 

HERA
Umm, hello? Crew? So there may or 
may not be a giant hole in the 
ceiling of the mess now? From, um, 
bullet ricochets? Should... should 
someone with hands do something 
about that? 

Minkowski GROANS. We -

CUT TO:

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - LOWER DECKS - 1500 HOURS

We hear A BURST OF STATIC. 

MINKOWSKI
Special Operations Log. Minkowski 
commanding. Day 9. Given the 
mission's... Personnel 
deficiencies, and the mobility of 
the target, I've had to change 
tactics. I think if I can corner 
this thing I might be able to 
douse it with - 

BUZZER. BUZZER. BUZZER. 

SIGH. She clicks on the Comms.  

EIFFEL
(over comm)

Um, a word please! 

MINKOWSKI
What is it now, Eiffel?  

EIFFEL
So here I am, minding my own 
business, off to get more copper 
for our sensory array circuitry, 
when suddenly, out of the blue, 
there's A NET pinning me to A 
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WALL! Care to explain what is 
happening?! 

MINKOWSKI
What does it look like? 

EIFFEL
It looks like I'm stuck in a trap 
built by Wile E. Coyote on SPEED. 
Where did you even get the 
material to make A NE- No, no, I 
don't wanna know. Just come cut me 
down, please!

MINKOWSKI
Fine, I'll swing by the supply 
closet once my rotation is over. 

EIFFEL
And when might that be?

MINKOWSKI
Three hours. Maybe four, depending 
on how long it takes me to rig the 
hangar bay. 

EIFFEL
WHAT?!

MINKOWSKI
Just hang tight, Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
NO WAY! NO WAY! MINKOWSKI! YOU 
PRIGGISH, AUTHORITARIAN MA- 

CLICK. Good. No more comm, no more distractions. 

MINKOWSKI
As I was saying: I've started 
laying pressure traps at key 
locations around the station. When 
it gets snagged in one of them, 
it'll be doused with sulphuric 
acid. Which reminds me: I need to 
make more acid.   

 CUT TO: 

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - OUTER CORRIDOR - 1400 HOURS 

We hear A BURST OF STATIC. 

Gabriel Urbina
Section 4



8.

MINKOWSKI
Special Operations Log. Minkowski 
commanding. Day 10. The acid may 
have... been a mistake. Turns out 
it's developed an immunity to it. 
And possibly an... affinity. It 
seems to work like some sort of 
growth hormone. So now it's 
bigger. And it has retractible 
spikes. That it can shoot. 

But this changes nothing. I've 
done some analysis and made 
adjustments. Every contact with 
the monster has a striking 
commonality: proximity to high-
level light sources. So complete 
darkness might serve to weaken it, 
or disorient it.   

Minkowski adjusts her grip on her gun and looks up. 

MINKOWSKI
Hera? I want you ready to shut off 
the station lights except for the 
Comms Room. I want absolute 
darkness.

HERA
Um, just for the record? I have to 
say that this doesn't seem all 
that... Advisable.

MINKOWSKI
I am giving you a direct order to 
kill all the station lights on my 
mark. Three... two... 

BUZZER! 

EIFFEL
(over comms)

Umm, sorry to break into your 
frequency, Commander, but... could 
we talk for a sec? 

MINKOWSKI
You have one sec. Go. 

EIFFEL
Right. Okay. So... it's actually 
really weird for me to be on this 
side of things. But, I want you to 
know, before we start, that we 
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admire you, and support you, and  
we want you to catch the plant - 

HERA
This is an intervention. 

EIFFEL
Hera! Ease into it! 

MINKOWSKI
A. What? 

EIFFEL
It's just a conversation! Just a 
friendly conversation where some 
people, who are concerned about 
how it's been incredibly dangerous 
to go anywhere on the station for 
the past few days, tell you... 
that... you know...  

HERA
We're worried about you. 

EIFFEL
(faking Hilbert's voice)

Da. Ve find dis very concernink, 
Comrade Commander. 

MINKOWSKI
You - is that supposed to be 
Hilbert? You sound nothing like 
him, Eiffel. And you both are 
microscopically close to 
insubordination. And, worst of 
all, you probably scared it off! 

HERA
Honestly, that may be for the 
best. 

EIFFEL
We just... we both think you need 
to get some perspective. 

HERA
To reassess your response to this 
whole plant monster situation. In 
a calm, collected, and level-
headed manner. 

MINKOWSKI
Is that right? 
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EIFFEL
(desperate peacemaker)

C'mon, do you know how unnerving 
it is for me to be like, this 
thing she's doing, it's gotten too 
crazy? I'm Mr. Too Crazy! But 
you're going on 10 days of Captain 
Ahab's SpaceWalkabout, and it 
isn't working. The Heart of 
Darkness lighting? When does that 
ever end well?  

MINKOWSKI
I have night-vision gear, Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
Oh, well that's fine then. 

MINKOWSKI
In case you two goof-offs haven't 
noticed, we're juggling a lot of 
problems right now. I am solving 
one.   

EIFFEL
I get it. I do. But there has to 
be a safer way. I mean, plants 
still need oxygen, right? Hera, 
can't you just vent the air out of 
all the rooms one by one? 

HERA
It would need to be coordinated, 
but that's definitely an - 

MINKOWSKI
Right, because our air supply's 
been impeccably managed. It would 
never slip out of control, killing 
everyone. 

Well that was phrased badly, and all three of them know it. 
Minkowski lets out an ANNOYED SIGH, instantly regretful. 

MINKOWSKI
I'm sorry, Hera. That was uncalled 
for. 

HERA
You know what? You clearly have 
bigger things to worry about. 

MINKOWSKI
Hera, I - 
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HERA
Good hunting, Commander. 

Around her, the LIGHTS POWER OFF. We hear the sound of her 
NIGHT VISION GOGGLES engaging. 

EIFFEL
That was bad.   

MINKOWSKI
I know. 

EIFFEL
She'll... she'll come around. 
Look, if you've gotta work this 
most dangerous game thing out of 
your system, I understand. It's 
fine. But, just remember that 
we're here, okay? 

MINKOWSKI
Okay. 

BUZZER. A beat as Minkowski is left alone. 

MINKOWSKI
Okay...  

FADE TO: 

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - VENT SYSTEM - 0900 HOURS

We hear A BURST OF STATIC. There's also a regular, soft 
BEEPING, like some kind of SONAR DEVICE. 

MINKOWSKI
Special Operations Log. Minkowski 
commanding. Hour three in the 
black. 85 minutes of battery 
remaining on my night vision gear. 
The last motion sensors are in 
place now, so hopefully this 
scanner will - 

We hear something CRACKLING. Minkowski investigates. 

MINKOWSKI
What the? Is it growing out of the 
bolts? Um, it seems I've 
encountered some kind of 
florescent moss. It's this 
gnarled, tangled, shaking - Oh 
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God, it's definitely organic. I 
don't know if this is some sort of 
waste product or a spore or 
something. Maybe a territorial 
marker. Hmm. 

She thinks for a moment. Then she hits a button. BUZZER. 

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel? I could use some help. 

EIFFEL
(over comm)

Oh thank God. I am thrilled to 
hear you say that, Commander. 

MINKOWSKI
Patch me through to Hilbert. 

EIFFEL
...not what I had in mind. 

MINKOWSKI
Just do it.

Eiffel SIGHS, but we hear him TYPING some COMMANDS. After a 
moment - BUZZER. 

HILBERT
(over comm)

Good morning, Commander. Always so 
nice to chat.  

MINKOWSKI
Glad you feel that way, Doctor. 
Now's your chance to share all the 
breakthroughs you made with our 
favorite experimental sample. 

HILBERT
Has anything happened to Officer 
Eiffel? 

MINKOWSKI
Not Eiffel, no. I'm talking about 
the Mutant Plant Monster you let 
loose on my station. 

HILBERT
Ah, Specimen 34? A particularly 
fascinating hybrid, if I do say so 
myself. Controlling exponential 
gr- 
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MINKOWSKI
I don't care how you made it, 
Hilbert. Are its instincts 
predatory? And can it breed?  

HILBERT
Based on the histories of parent 
species, I - 

MINKOWSKI
In two sentences or less.  

Hilbert SIGHS. 

HILBERT
In terms of its genetics, both of 
scenarios are possible. But I know 
as much about how it behaves out 
of captivity as you do. 

Minkowski's tracker starts BEEPING louder. 

HILBERT
Less, perhaps. 

EIFFEL
Um, I hate to break up this 
meeting of the Horticulture 
Appreciation Society, but is that 
a bad sound?  

MINKOWSKI
It means it's close. I've got 
another monitor up in the bridge; 
can you get to it so I can mute 
mine?  

EIFFEL
Am I going to regret this? 

MINKOWSKI
No. This is it, Eiffel.  

HILBERT
Commander, I highly discourage a 
frontal confrontation with 
Specimen 34. It's simply too 
adaptive to external stimuli for -

MINKOWSKI
Spare me, Hilbert. This thing's 
been a cinch to corner. But for 
the sake of the few bodily 
comforts you have left, you're 
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gonna help make sure I get it.    

A BEAT while Minkowski LOWERS THE VOLUME on her tracker. 

EIFFEL
Okay. Um. I'm here and reading 95 
meters away from your position. 
Personally, I think that's a 
perfectly acceptable distance to 
keep away from  - woah, okay, 75 
meters now, heading towards you. 

MINKOWSKI
Outstanding. 

EIFFEL
Clearly we have different 
definitions of -

HILBERT
Eiffel, is Specimen 34 moving 
laterally or vertically? 

EIFFEL
Um... The difference being...?

MINKOWSKI
Oh nevermind. I'm gonna flush it 
out in the maintenance catwalk and 
meet it in the open. 

HILBERT
You may not want to -  

EIFFEL
50 meters! Is this scanner set to 
creepy? 

Minkowski GRUNTS and starts really moving forward now. 

EIFFEL
Uh, 35? 

The vents SHUDDER and we hear distinct HITS on the metal.  

EIFFEL
20, no wait..25, uh...15? 

MINKOWSKI
Damn it, Eiffel! 

HILBERT
Commander, perhaps I - 
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EIFFEL
Um, ten! Ten! Ten and closing. 

Minkowski COCKS HER GUN. 

MINKOWSKI
C'mon then. Where the hell are 
you?

EIFFEL
Three, two, one meter! You're 
right on top of it! 

MINKOWSKI
I'm not. I don't see - 

Minkowski YELPS in shock.

HILBERT 
Minkowski? 

EIFFEL
Are you okay?! 

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel. Eiffel, this isn't all of 
it. 

EIFFEL
What do you mean, "This isn't all 
of it?"  

MINKOWSKI
I mean, it's here. But it's just 
one tentacle. It's just... 
Floating. It's still moving, and, 
why is it so hairy? But the rest 
of it - God, where is the rest of 
it? 

HILBERT
Commander, I believe the 
appropriate response in military 
parlance is to 'check your six.' 

Minkowski turns around, staring and breathing hard. 

MINKOWSKI
I don't see - 

ACK. Suddenly the tentacle SNAPS to life, wraps around 
Minkowski's neck, and starts CHOKING HER from behind. 

For the next few moments, we hear the sounds of an EPIC 
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FIGHT. PUNCH, PUNCH, POW, GACK, CHOKE, ZAP, BAFF, BONK, 
BANG, BANG, WHIP, HIT. 

Finally, there's a BIG, SQUISHY THUMP. We can hear 
Minkowski PANTING.  

EIFFEL
Minkowski...? You still alive? 

MINKOWSKI
(heavy breaths)

The tentacle... is dead... it's 
dead.... 

EIFFEL
...Congratulations? 

MINKOWSKI 
Double check the scanner. Is 
anything near my position? 

EIFFEL
Uhh, nope. Scanner's blank, so I 
don't think so. Not unless, like, 
it figured out how to move through 
the walls or something. 

Cue the sound of CREAKING METAL. 

MINKOWSKI
Why must you say words? 

There's a violent SNAP of METAL. The monster ROARS. BOOOOM! 
Minkowski YELLS. KAPOW! BANG! WAR CRY! CRASH!   

CUT TO: 

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - VENT SYSTEM - 1200 HOURS

We hear a BURST OF STATIC. 

MINKOWSKI
Special Operations Log. Minkowski 
commanding. FINAL DAY. The gloves 
come off. Eliminated two 
tentacles, five spikes, and six 
leaf clusters.  The bastard's 
range of movement is way more 
limited, it has to be. Now it's 
just a question of finding its 
hideout and destroying every 
single trace of -  
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BUZZER. 

EIFFEL
(over comm)

Um, Minkowski? Why is the armory 
wide open, and also, apparently, 
robbed? Where's the tactical 
knives kit? 

MINKOWSKI
Don't worry. I've got that. 

EIFFEL
Oh. And the M4 carbine? The, like, 
really-dangerous-in-space, select-
fire M4 carbine? 

MINKOWSKI
Yeah, I've got that too.    

EIFFEL
And this empty rack I'm looking at 
right now with a label that says 
"harpoon" suggests that... 

MINKOWSKI
Yes. I have it, Eiffel. 

EIFFEL
Alright, that's it. Everyone's 
entitled to a Howard Beale 
breakdown, but I can't take it 
anymore! Did Hilbert spike your 
rations with, like, wild boar DNA 
to make you this stubborn?! Why's 
this disaster-in-progress so 
important to you?! 

MINKOWSKI
Because, Eiffel! Because as 
laughable as the universe seems to 
find it, I am in charge of this 
disaster.  

EIFFEL
You sure have been acting like it. 

MINKOWSKI
It's great that you can blow me 
off and take crazy killer plants 
for granted, but I can't. I have 
to take it seriously! If I can 
eliminate one threat, just one, 
then we are that much closer to 
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going home. Okay?! So no whining, 
no more flip little references! I 
am going in there, and I am going 
to get this thing! 

EIFFEL
(weary, resigned)

Of course you are...
(beat)

Look, I'm gonna finish fixing the 
sensory array. I would love to 
have your help with that, but I'll 
settle for having you nap while I 
do that, because when is the last 
time you slept? Can you at least 
do that? 

Minkowski sees his point. But what's that thing about 
objects in motion...

MINKOWSKI
Eiffel, I...I'll check in once 
I've neutralized the threat. Okay? 

Eiffel SIGHS. 

EIFFEL
Good luck. 

BUZZER. He's out. Minkowski CLIMBS INTO the vent system. 

MINKOWSKI
(muttering to herself)

It's not like... This isn't 
exactly a leisure activity... 
Somebody has to control... 

Steam let off, she CLEARS HER THROAT. 

MINKOWSKI
Okay, only two zones left to 
search. I think I'm gonna -    

Something around her CRUNCHES. She stops. 

MINKOWSKI
Huh. There's too much rust on that 
panel, even for a recycled part. I 
wonder if it's even still in 
place. 

She pushes on it and the panel GROANS and GIVES WAY. 
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MINKOWSKI
Woah. 

Minkowski CLIMBS inside. 

MINKOWSKI
(it's christmas)

I found it. I found its lair. That 
it built itself, apparently - 
there's no way even Command would 
screw with station layout this 
much. Look at this moss...It's 
holding the panels together, and, 
wow, it looks like it's bent some 
metal to hold these... 

BOP. Something bumps into her helmet from the side. 

MINKOWSKI
Well, I found the screwdriver. But 
what on Earth did it want with a - 

And then she sees the answer and stops cold. She's looking 
at a small thing by her feet. We hear her reaching down and 
touching something. We hear her HITTING A SWITCH, followed 
by unmistakable sounds of a LAMP TURNING ON AND FLICKERING. 

MINKOWSKI
It's a... Lamp. It built - it 
built itself a night light out of 
old scraps of metal and wire. I 
guess it...it just didn't want to 
be in the dark.  

Suddenly we hear the tell-tale METALLIC THUMPS of the Plant 
Monster. Minkowski DRAWS the harpoon and takes aim.  

MINKOWSKI
Doesn't matter. This is the 
mission. This is what we have to 
do. 

METAL CREAAKING. It's definitely heading this way.  

MINKOWSKI
(getting psyched up)

You wanna play with me, huh? You 
wanna run rings around me? The 
joyless, boring, predictable old 
Minkowski? She can't stop you, 
right? Not someone as smart and 
powerful as you. You've got her 
pegged. Good. Get complacent. Get 
smug. That's right when you'll 
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find me waiting for you. With a 
goddamm harpoon.  

The Plant Monster GROWLS. Low. Threatening. It's right on 
the other side of the wall.    

MINKOWSKI
Don't hesitate. Don't hesitate. 
Don't.   

It's right around the corner when - 

BUZZER.

HERA
Umm... I'm sorry to interrupt, 
but... Officer Eiffel has kind of 
gotten stuck in one of the traps 
you set up? Again. And he's saying 
- well, shouting really - that 
there's this ominous ticking 
sound? My scans suggest he has 
about three minutes before he's 
doused with a vat of acid. 

(beat)
We need you for this, Commander. 

A BEAT. Minkowski takes a DEEP BREATH.

MINKOWSKI
Tell Eiffel I'm on my way.

She holsters the harpoon and turns towards the Plant 
Monster. 

MINKOWSKI
Okay, here's the deal: I'm talking 
to you now. You understand me? 

From the other side of the wall, there's a distinct HISS. 

MINKOWSKI
All right. If you all you want is 
to be left alone and not in 
darkness, then, fine. Just... keep 
to yourself. But if you even 
photosynthesize on any of my 
people, you and I will go right 
back to dancing. Agreed? 

HISS. 

MINKOWSKI
Okay. Great. We're done. 



21.

Minkowski CLIMBS OUT of the Plant Monster's lair, and back 
into the station.  

FADE TO: 

INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - COMMS ROOM - 1000 HOURS 

The door OPENS and Eiffel walks in. 

EIFFEL
Oh, sorry. Didn't know you were in 
here. 

MINKOWSKI
No, just finishing up. Comms 
Room's all yours. 

EIFFEL
How're you doing? Feeling better? 

MINKOWSKI
Yes. I think sleeping for sixteen 
hours will do that. 

EIFFEL
(to himself)

Especially if someone mixed a 
couple sedatives in your tea. 

(to Minkowski)
Um, listen, I really want to 
apologize. I -  

MINKOWSKI
You have nothing to apologize for. 
I went a little insane. I lost 
perspective, and I put the crew in 
danger. I promise you I'm not 
gonna make that mistake again.  

EIFFEL
Great. You have no idea, I mean, 
it's dire when I'm the responsible 
one around here. 

(dare I ask?)
Which, speaking, of what's on the 
agenda for today? Because I have 
all of these really sane tasks to 
do, if someone happens to be 
taking a break from - 

MINKOWSKI
I'm done hunting the Plant 
Monster, Eiffel, if that's what 
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you're pussyfooting around. We... 
Reached an understanding, I guess 
you could call it. 

EIFFEL
It's not going to strangle us in 
our sleep, then? 

MINKOWSKI
Looking back over the past two 
weeks, it had plenty of 
opportunities to kill me. I'm 
still here. I don't think the 
Plant Monster wants us dead. At 
least... Not anymore. 

EIFFEL
So what does it want? 

MINKOWSKI
Pretty much the same thing we do, 
I think. To survive. To make it 
somewhere. To not be in the dark. 

(beat)
Anyway, do you still want to fix 
the sensory array? 

EIFFEL
Already finished it, actually. 

MINKOWSKI
Wow. Communications Officer 
Eiffel, doing routine maintenance. 

EIFFEL 
It's been a weird week. And I want 
to keep working on the routers. 
See if it helps Hera any. 

MINKOWSKI
Good idea. We should get right on 
that. 

EIFFEL
"We?" 

MINKOWSKI
It's really more of a two person 
job, isn't it? 

Eiffel smiles. 

EIFFEL
Sounds great, Commander. 
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And off that, the theme music comes in and we FADE OU - 

LOUD ALARM, one we're never heard before, GOES OFF.

EIFFEL
What the..? What's that alarm for? 

HERA
Commander Minkowski? I'm... I'm 
picking up a proximity alert. 

EIFFEL
A what now?

HERA
There appears to be a small 
spacecraft approaching the 
Hephaestus. Three hundred 
kilometers out and closing. 

Eiffel looks to Minkowski, wide-eyed. She snaps into steely 
business-mode.   

MINKOWSKI
Is it close enough to do a sensor 
scan? Are you picking up any 
recognition codes? 

HERA
Uhhh... Negative, no recognition 
codes. 

MINKOWSKI
What about life signs? Is there 
anyone on board that thing?

HERA
I'm detecting one life form on 
board.  

MINKOWSKI
Let's see if they're feeling 
friendly. Eiffel, open up a Comms 
channel, ship to ship. 

EIFFEL
Aye aye, sir. 

We hear him PUNCHING IN COMMANDS on his console. 

HERA
Opening communications... now. 

BEEP. 

Gabriel Urbina
Section 9 
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MINKOWSKI
Attention. Unknown spacecraft: 
this is the U.S.S. Hephaestus 
Station. Please identify yourself. 

We hear a BURST OF STATIC as the Comms Channel connects.

VOICE
(over comm)

What? Who am I speaking to? 

MINKOWSKI
You are talking to the Commanding 
Officer of the U.S.S. Hephaestus.  
Now, I say again: please identify 
yourself.  

A BEAT TICKS BY. Then another. Finally - 

VOICE
No. No, this is the commander of 
the U.S.S. Hephaestus Station.

At that moment, Eiffel and Minkowski recognize the voice. 
They stare at each other, dumbfounded, as they realize they 
are speaking with - 

LOVELACE
This is Captain Isabel Lovelace, 
U.S. Air Force, Commanding Officer 
of the U.S.S. Hephaestus. So who 
the hell are you? 

And off of that, we -  

FADE OUT. 

STOP RECORDING. 

END OF EPISODE 21.    


